


Report of Maintenance of the East Fork East Loop
in the Jemez Mountains by N. M. Cross Country Ski Club Volunteers, Sunday, November 12, 2023

Sam Beard
On Sunday, Nov. 12, Michael Arndt, Mike Meier, and Sam Beard completed the fall maintenance of the East Fork East Loop and the East Fork Ridge Trail to the west to the junction with Mistletoe Canyon Trail in the Jemez Mountains. We also removed a few logs from the upper part of Mistletoe Canyon Trail in an attempt find an alternate route back the vehicles parked at Los Griegos Trailhead.
We removed a total of 13 logs with diameters of 8, 8, 10, 18, 21, 6, 4, 4, 5, 5, 6, 6, and 18 inches. We were surprised to find such a large number of trees down on the East Loop. 
From the top of the ridge just north of where the vehicles were parked, we hiked down the upper part of Mistletoe Canyon Trail to the clearing where we turned to the south in the past, crossed a fence, and hiked along the highway back to the vehicles. We found that the route to the highway was severely eroded and could not be used as a safe return route. If we do ski down this part of Mistletoe Canyon, we will have to ski on the hillside above and to the east of the route used years ago.
Project photos are presented below.
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These two logs were located on the north side of the loop a short distance from the high point on this segment of the trail. 
All photos by Sam Beard
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Michael bucking a log on the segment of the East Loop just north of the old pumice mine.
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This segment of the trail is now open. Michael made compound angle cuts so that the piece would easily roll away for the log
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This 21-inch diameter extremely heavy green spruce was supported on both side of the cut so that the top bind was very strong. We had
problems driving in three wedges to prevent binding of the bar. 
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After having serious problems with the first cut, we decided to make the second cut so that we would have a small, light piece to remove
and reduce a potential binding problem.
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Mike Meier is standing in the cut to demonstrate that it is wide enough to ski through.
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Near the bottom of the upper part of Mistletoe Canyon Trail we cleared, we found this huge root ball on a pine tree
 that had been blown down by a very strong wind event that felled many trees in the forest.
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